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The State of Academia in 
Puerto Rico After Hurricane María
Luis A. Medina 

September 20, 2017, is a day that marked change in the 
life of every resident of Puerto Rico. Around 6:15 am, local 
time, Hurricane María made landfall. María was a powerful 
high-end Category 4 hurricane packing sustained winds 
of 155 mph. It is the strongest hurricane to hit Puerto 
Rico since hurricane San Felipe II hit the archipelago with 
sustained winds of 160 mph in 1928. 

The catastrophic storm caused a humanitarian crisis 
from which Puerto Rico is still recovering one year later. 
No town or city was spared. The storm destroyed many 
houses, dismantled telecommunication towers, and oblit-
erated the entire island's electrical grid. Potable water 
quickly became non-existent. Many people lost their lives 
in hospitals and care centers because no power meant no 
dialysis, no oxygen, and worse. Most hospitals and care 
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centers had power generators, but they needed diesel fuel, 
which became scarce. The Governor’s office estimates the 
cost of the storm to be US$94.4 billion. Recovery has been 
slow and there is still much work that needs to be done. 
The sense of isolation and crisis was exacerbated by the 
shared feeling of most Puerto Ricans that the US govern-
ment’s emergency response was slow and inadequate [1].

The crisis greatly affected academia. The infrastructure 
of every university in Puerto Rico suffered. Some science 
laboratories, classrooms, and other facilities were de-
stroyed (see Figure 1). A preliminary assessment estimates 
the losses in infrastructure to the public university alone 
at US$118 million dollars [2].  

The fall semester was halted for every university on the 
island. When the semester resumed, many students were 
displaced and power was unavailable. Some classes were 
being offered in tents, but students had limited time to 
study, as there was no electrical power at home, and every 
academic activity needed to end at 5:00 pm when daylight 
turned to dusk. Professors needed to design examinations 
that took into account the students’ difficulties. Never-
theless, we all welcomed the re-opening of our university 

Figure 1. Left: Facundo Bueso Anex building, UPR-Río Piedras was demolished by Hurricane María. 
Right: Students, faculty, and staff remove debris from the campus.
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